Minutes

of the AIS Board of Directors Meeting
Tucson, Arizona

November 7- 8, 2003

The Fall Meeting of the Board of Directors of The American Iris Society was called to order by

President Terry Aitken at 7:10 PM on Friday,November 7, 2003.

Present during the various sessions were: Officers: President T. Aitken, 1st Vice President J. Plank,

2nd Vice President Epperson, Secretary Bonino;Treasurer, Hudson, Immediate Past President Mahan;

Administrative Officers: Editor Filardi, Recording Secretary Hawkins, Publication Sales J. and K.Ludi;

Directors: Carson, Jones, Keisling, J. Ludi, Mark, Mull, N. Pocklington, J. Poling, Roberts, G. Snyder,

G. Sutton; RVP Representative: P. Randall; Committee Chairs: Gossett, A. Lowe, M. Lowe, Jean

Morris, M. Snyder; RVPs: Sawyer (1), Betty Coyle (15); Section President: Thurman (DIS); Legal

Advisor: R. Plank; Guests: I. Pocklington (9), Boyce (12), B. Aitken (13), Bill Coyle (14), M. Sutton

(14), J. Parks (15), A. Poling (15), L. Skerston (15), Jim Morris (18), McMartin (22), Bergamo (23),

Jordon (23).

President Aitken welcomed all attendees. All Board Members and guests introduced themselves.

Mike Lowe was appointed Parliamentarian.

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING,at Falls Church,VA, May 12-13, 2003 – Carolyn Hawkins,

Recording Secretary.

The minutes have the following correction:

On pages 83 of the July AIS Bulletin under the Publications Sales Directors report No. 3, the

second sentence should read:

Discussion followed and it was decided that this book and the current Louisiana, Siberian and

Japanese Society books also should be promoted in the Bulletin as a service to the Sections and

Cooperating Societies.

The minutes were approved as corrected.

REPORTS OF OFFICERS

The following interim Board actions were approved via email since the May, 2003 meeting:

Vote of approval and confidence for Editor Bruce Filardi.Approved.

Vote to encourage Regions and Affiliates to establish public relations and marketing

programs.Approved.

First Vice President: J.Plank presented a suggestion that she had been asked to bring to the Board which

proposed that the AIS institute an award to be given to the Iris placing number one on the Annual

Symposium. She requested that discussion and action be deferred until later in the meeting.

Second Vice President: R. Epperson deferred and will report later in the meeting.

Secretary: No additional nominations for directors for the Board were received and the following

candidates were elected by acclamation: Joyce Poling (15), Betty Roberts (20), Jason Leader (3), and Judy

Keisling (18).

Bonino advised the Secretary’s office has a FAX machine so she can receive as well as send

messages in that manner.

Treasurer: Treasurer Hudson gave the annual report for the period ended September 30, 2003. The

finances continue to be strong and allow us to handle the up and downs of the economy.AIS is presently

receiving an average of about 5.5% on CDs.

A contribution of $10,000 from the Iris Society of Dallas was divided with $5,000 into the Clark

Cosgrove Fund and $5,000 into the Classroom Project Fund. He is recommending that we spread these

funds to other youth funds.

A detailed report can be issued to anyone requesting it. Current assets are $267,749, allocated funds

are $18,048 and the total Life Membership Fund (restricted) is $126,675. Income was $174,406 and

expenses were $167,706.

Treasurer Hudson listed the proposed budget with revisions for the fiscal year ending September

30, 2004 to bring the total income to $162,500 with total expenses of $160,675. This leaves a net income

of $1,825. J. Hudson moved that the budget be approved as he has it listed. R. Epperson seconded the

motion. Motion passed.

Editor: Editor Filardi: Sending the Bulletin shrink wrapped is working well. Discussion of qualifications for

printing memorials and obituaries in the Bulletin followed. An ad-hoc committee of B. Filardi, C. Mahan

and R. Epperson were appointed to prepare a policy. The following is the recommended revised policy:

Obituaries may be published in the Bulletin of The American Iris Society at no charge for persons

whose leadership and dedication to the ideals of the Society are of genuine and obvious distinction.

Among such persons are: RVPs, hybridizers who have received at least one Award of Merit (AM),

directors, and officers of AIS.The editor of the Bulletin has discretion to edit all obituaries for length and

may publish an obituary for a prominent irisarian who does not meet the criteria stated above.

If desired, space may be purchased at the then current rates for publication of an obituary for

person(s) not meeting these criteria. The paid obituary will carry the printed statement: “Sponsored by

friends of . . .”

A motion was made by J. Bonino to accept the policy. It was seconded by G. Snyder and the

motion passed.

Advertising Editor: George/Margaret Sutton reported that we have 63 advertisers in the Shopping

section ads with total revenue of $2373.25 since the report in May, 2003. They requested a budget

increase to $200.

1. President Aitken recommended we increase the advertising rates in the Shopping Section as

follows: 15/16'' to $44, 1 15/16'' to $60, and 2 15/16'' to $80.

2. The recommendation for the black and white Display Advertising is as follows: 1'' to $35, 1/4

page to $60, 1/2 page to $90, 3/4 page to $140, full page to $160.

3. The recommendation for the color Display Advertising of 1/2 page, interior page to $120, full

page interior page to $200, full page interior page (4 consecutive issues discount) to $180, full page, inside

back cover to $300, full page, inside front cover to $300 and full page, outside back cover to $400.

R. Epperson made the motion to accept these rate changes, J. Plank seconded it and the motion

passed. C. Mahan made the motion that these changes be published in the Bulletin in January, 2004 and

that they will be effective for the July, 2004 Bulletin. Seconded by J. Hudson. Motion passed.

REPORTS OF ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICERS

Membership Secretary: M. Brown was absent and Jill Bonino read her report.Old equipment software,

manuals and disks have been delivered to M.Lowe to use in converting registration files. She reports the

new equipment necessary to carry out her responsibilities is working well.

She has notified RVPs and Regional Membership Chairs of the new enrollment dates. Changes

have been installed and she is up to date.

2630 renewal notices have been mailed and 77 of which were for overseas members. It was noted

that some new member packets are slow in coming out and it is recommended that no more than 2 weeks

pass before these packets are sent.

Distribution of membership lists was discussed. J. Jones moved that the AIS change the

membership policy to no longer provide the AIS membership lists for commercial activities. Seconded

by G. Snyder. Motion passed.

Registrar: J. Bonino read Keppel’s report in his absence. M. Lowe will take over as Registrar effective

December 2003. The cost for 900 copies of the 2003 Registrations and Introductions booklet will be

$1609.90. R. Epperson made the motion that AIS print 900 copies of the R & I booklets. Seconded by

N. Pocklington. Motion passed.

The remaining equipment in the Registrar’s office was discussed. R. Epperson made the motion

to dispose of the Selectric II Typewriter, J. Jones seconded the motion and it passed. C. Mahan moved

that the computer, monitor and printer remain with K. Keppel. It was seconded by Maureen Mark.

Motion passed.

C. Mahan made the motion that K. Keppel and K. McNames determine the need to retain the

cards and file cabinet and report back to the board for disposition either into the archives or otherwise

be disposed of. R. Epperson seconded it. Motion passed.

A motion was made by G. Sutton that registration and introduction fees be increased from $7.50

to $10 effective December 1, 2004. Seconded by R. Epperson. Motion passed.

After further discussion, R. Epperson moved that we reconsider the motion, seconded by G.

Sutton. It passed. C. Mahan made the motion that the $7.50 for registration be reinstated. It was

seconded by J. Plank. Motion passed.

B. Roberts moved that we issue a resolution of appreciation to Keith Keppel for the efforts and

work he has done as Registrar. Seconded by C. Mahan. Motion passed.

Recording Secretary: No report

The meeting recessed at 10:30 p.m. and scheduled to reconvene in Executive session and 8:00 a.m.

Saturday,November 8, 2004. Regular session will resume at 9:00 a.m.

Publications Sales Director: John/Kay Ludi.

Total retail (postpaid) inventory on hand as of September 30, 2003 was $217,312.50.

Reprinting of Registration & Introduction lists was tabled until the Spring 2004 Board Meeting.

2004 Calendars are selling well.A discussion followed on the future plans for calendars. The 2003

and 2002 calendars will be distributed per requests. J. Plank moved that the 2004 calendars be put on

sale for $3.00 each or 10 for $20.00 and advertised in the January Bulletin. Seconded by N. Pocklington.

Motion passed.

There was a discussion regarding the retail price of the World of Iris. G. Sutton moved that the

price be lowered to $15.00, including shipping, as retail, with 20% off for 10 or more ordered and 40%

off for 100 or more ordered. P. Randall seconded it. Motion passed.

J. Ludi reported that he has 59 copies of The Gardener’s Iris Book in stock.

C. Mahan made the motion that anyone who purchased 100 books at the discounted price in 2003

will be given 50 additional books with no charge to offset the price reduction passed. The motion was

seconded by N. Pocklington. Motion passed.

J.Ludi notified the Board he shipped 47 orders to 15 different countries (England, Canada, South

Africa, France, New Zealand, Germany, Switzerland, Russia, Korea, Australia, Italy, Poland, Japan,

Belgium, Venezuela).

The updated Judge’s Handbook pages issued since the January 2000 insert, are available at no cost

from the Storefront. The last official update was printed in the April 2003 Bulletin, page 81. AIS

members and judges should check this issue for the updates. The plan is for the revised Handbook to be

issued at the Portland Convention.

President Aitken appointed a Publication Committee to consider a series of supplements, booklets

or component books that will bring iris information up-to-date: M. Mark, T. Aitken, C. Mahan, B.

Roberts. This committee will report back at the spring meeting.

UNIFINISHED BUSINESS: None

NEW BUSINESS:

R. Epperson listed the following changes to the Standing Rules for Email Business:

Comments on a motion by any Board member are allowed up to 14 days instead of 7 days.

Allow up to 14 days for the vote to be transmitted after receipt of seconded motion.

R. Epperson moved that we make the above changes, seconded by G. Sutton. Motion passed.

It has been suggested that we consider printing vote results for all Dykes Medal eligible cultivars,

not just the top three. G. Sutton moved that the Dykes Medal announcements remain as they presently

are. It was seconded by J. Plank. Motion passed.

REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES:

Operations Manual: Chair. Epperson, M. Lowe, J. Plank. Chair Epperson reported that the

manual is still being compiled. He has requested distribution instructions and has uggested that it go to

each officer, committee chair and RVP. It could also be available electronically.He plans to have the final

draft at the spring meeting.

Non-profit Incorporation Tax Exempt Status (501(c)3): Chair. R. Plank and R. Epperson: Chair

R. Plank is planning to renew this status with affiliates to ensure they are under the umbrella. The next

submission is due to him by July, 2004. He encourages all of the affiliates and regions to apply. Thanks

were extended by the Board to R. Plank for all of his efforts on behalf of the American Iris Society.

Ad-Hoc Committee, Racetrack Design for AIS Logo. Chair. J. Jones, M. Lowe.No action at this

time.

Claire B. Barr Library Endowment Fund - Chair. J. Plank, C.Mahan, R. Plank, R. Epperson, J.

Hudson, and K. McNames. J. Plank gave an update on this project and reported that since more

investigation is necessary a follow-up report will be given at the spring Board Meeting.

ELECTION OF OFFICERS: The following officers were elected.

J. Bonino nominated, G. Sutton seconded Terry Aitken for President . J. Plank moved the

nominations cease and Terry Aitken be elected by acclamation. G. Sutton seconded the motion. Motion

passed.

B. Roberts nominated Jeanne Plank for First Vice President, and J. Keisling seconded the

nomination. J. Bonino moved the nominations cease and Jeanne Plank be elected by acclamation. It was

seconded by J. Jones and the motion passed.

J. Plank nominated E. Roy Epperson for Second Vice President, seconded by M. Lowe. J. Bonino

moved that the nominations cease and E. Roy Epperson be elected by acclamation. Seconded by M.

Lowe. Motion passed.

C. Hawkins nominated Jill Bonino for Secretary. It was seconded by J. Plank.R. Epperson moved

the nominations cease and Jill Bonino be elected by acclamation. Seconded by J. Jones. Motion passed.

J. Jones nominated Jay Hudson for Treasurer. It was seconded by G. Snyder.C.Mahan moved the

nominations cease and Jay Hudson be elected by acclamation. Seconded by P. Randall. Motion passed.

B. Roberts nominated Bruce Filardi for Bulletin Editor. It was seconded by G. Sutton. R.

Epperson moved the nominations cease and Bruce Filardi be elected by acclamation. Seconded by J.

Keisling. Motion passed.

APPOINTMENT OF ADMIMINSTRATIVE OFFICERS:Terry Aitken proposed the following

officers for appointment. G. Sutton moved, J. Bonino seconded that the Board endorse the

appointments. Motion passed.

Registrar – Anne and Mike Lowe (effective December 1, 2003)

Membership Secretary – Mary E. Brown

Recording Secretary – Carolyn Hawkins

Publications Sales Directors – John and Kay Ludi

APPOINTMENT OF REGIONAL VICE PRESIDENTS:

R. Epperson moved, and J. Jones seconded the motion to appoint the following members as RVPs for

the terms indicated. Motion passed.

First Year RVPs:Third Year RVPs:

Region 6: Judy Hollingworth Region 1: Robert Sawyer

Region 8: Marianne Schumacher Region 2: Donna James

Region 9: Ernie Henson Region 3: Jay Holcomb

Region 11: Ann Violette Region 5: Joyce Thrift

Region 14: Betty Coyle Region 15: Jim Giles

Region 16: Cathy Boyko Region 17: Keith Smith

Region 18: Rita Gormley Region 19: Mary Townsend

Region 22: Carol Goldsberry Region 20: Betty Roberts

Region 21: Eugene Kalkwarf

Second Year RVPs:

Region 23: Patricia Randall

Region 4: Ginny Spoon

Region 7: Linda Browning

Region 10: Julian Wells

Region 12: Thomas Miller

Region 13: Bruce Filardi

Region 24: Janice Tate

APPOINTMENT OF COMMITTEE CHAIRS:

J. Plank made a motion and J. Jones seconded it to appoint the following members as Standing

Committee Chairs. Motion passed.

Affiliates – Gerry Snyder

Affiliates Contest – Nancy Pocklington/Bob Keup

Awards – E. Roy Epperson

Calendars – Olive Rice Waters

Convention Liaison – Paul Gossett

Donations Secretary – Jeanne Plank

Electronic Services – John Jones

Exhibitions – Jason Leader

Foundation Liaison – Roger Mazur/Claire Honkanen

Honorary Awards – Clarence Mahan

Insurance – Michelle Snyder

Judges – Judy Keisling

Judges Handbook Revision – E. Roy Epperson

Librarian – Keith McNames

New Historical Iris Chronicles – Clarence Mahan

Policy & Historical Resource – Mike/Anne Lowe (until December 1, 2003)

Public Relations and Marketing – Joyce Poling

Registration – Keith Keppel/Mike Lowe

Robins – Libby Cross

RVP Counselor – Louise Carson

Scientific – Dr. Chandler Fulton

Grants for Scientific Research – Dr.William Shear

Section Liaison – Maureen Mark

Silent Auction – Rita and Tom Gormley

Slides – Bill Mull

Symposium – Gerry Snyder

AA.Youth – Jean Morris

The meeting recessed for lunch at 12:10 p.m. and resumed at 1:10 p.m.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:

Affiliates: Chair G. Snyder reported two more clubs have been established.

Affiliate Contest:Chair Keup/Pocklington .N.Pocklington announced the Affiliates Award winners for

2002 (presentation in 2003) were: First Place - Capital Hudson Iris Society (Region 2), Second Place -

Hi Desert Iris and Daylily Society (Region 15), and Third Place - Ft.Worth Iris Society (Region 17).

They will receive iris donated by Cadds, Cooleys, Lauer, Schreiners, Burseen, Superstition Gardens and

Aitken. She expressed appreciation for the rhizomes from the hybridizers for these winners.

Awards: Chair Epperson reported that on the 2003 Official AIS Ballot there were 1,956 eligible cultivars

listed with 78.9% as bearded iris (54.6% tall bearded), and 21.1% beardless. 1,381 cultivars were eligible

for honorable mention. He reported on the balloting process and advised the Board there were 677

eligible voting judges. 87.3% returned ballots.

He stated that he has received expressions of concern that the early return date for the AIS Ballots

excludes the later blooming irises. J. Jones moved, M. Mark seconded that we change the postmark date

for turning in AIS Ballots from July 1 to August 1. Motion failed.

R. Epperson recommended the following:

1. Special Medals: In any given year in which there are fewer than two (2) eligible cultivars for any

Special Medal, that Special Medal will not be placed on the Official AIS Ballot for vote until there are

at least two (2) eligible cultivars for that specific Special Medal. Each eligible cultivar will continue on

the printed Ballot for the full three years of eligibility.

2. Award of Merit: In any given year in which there are fewer than thee (3) eligible cultivars for

any Award of Merit, that Award of Merit will not be placed on the Official AIS Ballot for vote until

there are at least three (3) eligible cultivars for that specific Award of Merit. Each eligible cultivar will

continue on the printed Ballot for the full three years of eligibility.

This will become effective January 1, 2004. Epperson moved the adoption of these

recommendations. J. Plank seconded it. Motion passed.

Calendars: Chair Olive Rice-Waters (Absent):T. Aitken reported that he talked with Rice-Waters and

the calendars are on track for release early in 2004.

A discussion on calendars and the methods of promotion and publication followed. The mailing

by Rice-Waters of the new calendar to each affiliate and board member was applauded

Mahan moved that we prepare a letter of commendation and vote of thanks to commend Rice-

Waters for her outstanding work and dedication for many years on calendars and especially on the 2004

calendars. Seconded by J. Plank. Motion passed.

Convention Liaison: Chair Gossett discussed the hosting of Fall Board Meetings. He requested

comments from the Board concerning questions of obligations and procedure. C. Mahan moved that the

policy of the board will be that there is no obligation to provide meals or entertainment for anyone

attending a Fall Board Meeting. It should be clearly explained to any prospective host and changed in

the convention handbook. The motion was seconded by G. Snyder. Motion passed.

R. Epperson moved and J. Jones seconded the motion that we accept the invitation from the

Central Arkansas Iris Society in Little Rock, Arkansas for the Fall Board Meeting on November 5-7,

2004. Motion passed.

J. Jones moved that we accept the invitation for the Fall Board Meeting in 2007 in Tulsa, OK from

the Tulsa Area Iris Society. R. Epperson seconded the motion. The motion passed.

The convention handbook needs reprinting. Gosset reported that the costs will be approximately

$900 and he will present it for approval at the spring meeting.

Discussion of an AIS convention emergency relief fund will be on the agenda for the spring Board

Meeting.

The next AIS Convention will be in Fresno,CA on April 19-24, 2004. Future conventions will be:

2005 in St. Louis, MO, 2006 in Portand, OR and 2007 in Oklahoma City, OK. Future spring

conventions for 2008 and 2009 are open.

R. Epperson announced that Region 4 will host a Japanese Mini-Symposium “Ensata

Extravaganza,” Virginia Beach, VA from June 3-5, 2004.

Donations Secretary: Chair J. Plank provided a report showing the donations for the fiscal year October

1, 2002 to September 30, 2003. The General Fund receives the most consistent donations and memorial

tributes comprise 89.5%. She encouraged members to continue to gift AIS and to honor and

memorialize friends and family.

Electronic Services: Chair Jones announced that the 1999 Check List is online with a subscriber service.

1989, 1979, or 1969 have only been downloaded. $710 has come in for subscriptions.

Chair Jones moved that the AIS adopt the policy of allowing the R and I list to be placed on the

online database a year after the hardbound publication is issued. Seconded by Jay Hudson. Motion passed.

Chair Jones moved that the AIS grant him permission to purchase an LCD projector to show

images to be used for conventions and for training programs where needed in the AIS, with a cost of up

to $2500. Seconded by G. Snyder. Motion passed.

Membership for Electronic Access was discussed and Chair Jones moved that there be a fee

structure as follows: 1 year for $10, 3 years for $28, 5 years for $45, and 10 years for $85. Seconded by

M. Mark. Motion passed.

Webmaster C. Hollinshead - no report

Exhibitions: In Chairman Jason Leader’s absence R. Epperson gave the report. There were 176 shows

with only two cancellations in 2003. ‘CONJURATION’ is the 2003 winner of the Nelson Award,

winning in 4 shows and ‘CELEBRATION SONG’ won in 3 shows. The following were awarded best

specimen in accredited shows over the year:Tall bearded in 90 shows, Louisianas in 13 shows, MTBs in

7 shows, Siberians in 6 shows and all others in 5 shows.

Chair Leader did not acquire a postage machine as they are only available by lease which is not cost

efficient.

R. Epperson reported the Bronze and Silver Medal stock was low and moved that we purchase

200 medal sets at a cost of $4,000. Seconded by B. Roberts. Motion passed.

Chair Leader recommended and Roy Epperson so moved that effective January 1, 2004, one free

set of adult medals be provided for AIS accredited shows sponsored by AIS Regions (that are not

officially affiliates of AIS). Seconded by B. Roberts. Motion passed.

Foundation Liaison: R. Mazur/C. Honkanen - No report

Honorary Awards: President Aitken announced the Honorary Awards selected during the Executive

Session:

Emeritus Judges: Everette Lineberger, Jim Morris and Shirley Pope

Warburton Medal: B. C. Baughen

Hybridizer’s Medal: Kenneth Fisher, Larry Lauer, Vernon Wood, Graeme Grosvenor

Distinguished Service Medal:Mike Lowe, Jean Morris, Melody Wilhoit

Appointment of Overseas Judges: Gisela Dathe, Valeria Roselli and Tomas Tamberg

Insurance: - Chair M. Snyder reported that when requesting a Certificate of Insurance to be sure to

indicate whether it is a single event (where dates and/or venues change) or an annual event (which is not

date specific and changes each year). She provided a copy of the AIS Insurance Coverage with the

instructions for securing the coverage. She requested that this information be printed in the Bulletin

twice a year.

Judges: Chairs Bonnie/Hooker Nichols were absent and R. Epperson gave the report. He stated he had

a list of accredited judges who did not vote the Ballot this year if anyone needed that information. The

Nichols provided a list of the judges to be approved, by region, for 2004. R. Epperson moved that we

approve this list of judges, with necessary corrections to be made. J. Jones seconded. Motion passed.

Judges Handbook Revision Committee: Chair Epperson, Crick, H.Nichols

and J. Keisling. Jim Morris supplied some of the suggested changes. Chair Epperson read the following

changes for The Handbook For Judges and Show Officials, Sixth Edition, 1998.

Item 1. Chapter 22: SELECTING THE BEST SPECIMEN OF THE SHOW, p. 206.

Replace Paragraph 2 with the following:

A candidate for Best Specimen of Show must be a named, introduced variety or properly identified

Species (SPEC) or Interspecies Cross (SPEC-X) which best exhibits the characteristics most typical and

nearly perfect in its classification. The choice is made from single specimen classes. The candidate for

Best Specimen of show must have won a blue ribbon and Best of Section (when Section requirements

are met) and should be displayed within the size limits of its official registration. All Youth horticultural

entries are equally eligible as adult entries for Best Specimen of Show. Should two specimens be judged

equal after point scoring all characteristics, the newer variety by year of introduction should be placed

higher because it represents to the public the closest current standard of perfection.

G. Sutton moved we accept this change. G. Snyder seconded it. Motion passed.

Replace Paragraph 3 with the following (these are the current guidelines)

• The following exhibits are not eligible for Best Specimen of Show:

• English Box or individual blossom entries

• Bulbous entries

• Seedlings, including named and registered but non-introduced irises

• Collections

Chair Epperson requested that the Board approve in principle Paragraph 3 (per the discussions)

and direct the Revision Committee, working with Jim Morris, to formulate a complete Paragraph 3 that

is as comprehensive as is logical within the framework of The Handbook. J. Jones moved we accept the

proposal in principle. Seconded by G. Snyder. Motion passed.

Item 2. Chapter 24: Collection Classes, p. 212 (Paragraph 2)

The ideal collection will consist of three to five stalks of the same type (but not necessarily the same

cultivar) of iris, all of which are of Blue Ribbon quality. Stalks should be identical in all physical respects,

i.e., size, form, freshness, etc. All stalks should be cut to the same length. Only one blue ribbon may be

awarded per collection, if warranted.

J. Plank moved we accept this recommendation. P. Randall seconded. Motion passed.

Item 3: Chapter 1:Accreditation of Judges, pg. 5,The Student Judge, paragraph 2.

Background:Fully accredited Garden judges are required to demonstrate 5 hours of training each three year

period. Master Active judges are required to demonstrate 3 hours of training each three year period. It is of concern

that there is no explicit time frame for a student judge to acquire the minimum required ten hours of training.

Insert in paragraph 2 after sentence 1, the following:

The ten (10) hours of required training must have been completed within the three year period

immediately preceding recommendation for appointment as an Apprentice Judge.

J. Plank moved we accept the recommendation. Seconded by G. Sutton. Motion passed.

Item 4.The Handbook appears to be silent on reinstatement of judges who have been dropped for failure

to vote a timely ballot for two consecutive years. It is the intent that these judges cannot be reinstated?

Or do we need to craft guidelines for reinstatement? The Board asked to have guidelines for

reinstatement.

Item 5. Reinstatement of Judges, page 11, paragraph 1.

Add a paragraph to read:

If an accredited judge is dropped from the judges’ roster for failure to complete the required training

hours in a timely manner or resigns, he/she can be reinstated upon the completion of the required five

(5) hours of training in an approved school and upon the recommendation of the RVP and five (5) other

judges in his/her region, who are familiar with the activities of the accredited judge seeking

reinstatement.

J. Plank moved we accept the addition, P. Randall seconded. Motion passed.

Chair Epperson provided two more recommendations concerning changes for MDBs and the

height of MTBs in The Handbook. He was encouraged to proceed with his contact with the respective

Sections involved.

Librarian: Chair McNames was absent and J. Bonino read his report. Projects are underway and the

following new books have come into the inventory:

Flora of North America, Volume 26, Iris, Iris: The Classic Bearded Varieties, Irises RHS Wisley

Handbooks, Irises by Judith M. Berrisford, Growing Irises by Graeme Grosvenor, Siberian Irises by

Currier McEwen, Rainbow Fragments by J. Marion Shull and The New Handbook for Iris Growers

by Florence Stout.

Bulletins are also being received directly from the British, German and Russian Societies.

New Historical Iris Chronicles: Chair Mahan discussed this during the Publications Sales Directors

Report. He will serve on the new Publications Committee.

Policy & Historical Resource: Chairs Mike/Anne Lowe:A.Lowe reported on the historical queries that

she receives, indicating the importance of managing this committee. She is announcing that since she

will be working on a new committee this will be her last report on the Historical Resource Committee.

Policy per M. Lowe has been provided with a CD with all the minutes back to 1987 with several

versions so it will be easily opened. Thanks went to Mike for all of his efforts and time.

Public Relations & Marketing: Chair Poling announced that the Invitation to Join has been a successful

program. She asked for contacts in every region so she can send out the brochures. She listed her plans

for promoting iris and AIS in all major flower shows across the U.S.

J. Ludi discussed the display board for AIS and recommended that we establish guidelines for

shipping the board to shows. It was moved by B. Roberts that AIS will send the display board and the

recipient will be responsible to return it at their expense. Seconded by P. Randall. Motion passed.

The meeting was dismissed at 5:15 p.m. for dinner to reconvene at 7:30 p.m.

Robin: Chair Cross was absent and J. Bonino read her report. The Robins are all running satisfactorily.

One Robin (Region 4’s “Wild Ones”) has become inactive.

RVP Counselor: Chair Carson – The RVPs were approved as listed previously.

RVP Representative:RVP Rep Randall provided a report to the Board listing some of the activities from

various regions. She included specifically information from Regions 2, 13 and 23. She is requesting more

information from activities in all of the regions that she can include in her published report.

Scientific: In the absence of Chairman, Dr. Chandler Fulton, J. Bonino read his report. He mentioned

the important contributions that activities of Dr. McEwen have made to iris and the American Iris

Society. Sharon Hayes Whitney and Dr. Fulton have worked on an evaluation of Hensler’s putative

hybrids. Andrew Wheeler has an ongoing mutation project and expects to see a few second-generation

flowers next spring. Renewed activity in making chromosome counts to better define some crosses is a

project of Dr. John Heimke at Russell Sage College.

Grants for Scientific Research Committee (formerly Scholarship/Grants): Chair Shear’s report

proposed the following changes to the guidelines for Grants:

1. Applicants must be U.S. or Canadian citizens enrolled as graduate students at an American or

Canadian institution for the 200_ - 200_ academic year, or employed by an academic institution or

research agency as a researcher or faculty member.

Justification: The previous guidelines restricted the grant to students. “Research agencies” are listed

to recognize that not all worthy research is done at academic institutions. However, it is believed that

grants should not be made to unaffiliated individuals.

R. Epperson moved that we approve the guidelines on grants to be refocused relative to persons

who may apply for grants. Seconded by G. Snyder. Motion passed

2. Change the structure of the grant to provide the option for grantees to apply for more than one

year of funding, up to $15,000 for 3 years.Note that if such a grant were made, it would preclude other

grants for the following 3 years, unless the Society was to increase the budgetary allocation to the

committee. If a full 3-year grant were to be made on an annual basis, the committee would, in the third

year and onward, require an annual budget of $15,000 to fund all grants.

Note: It is possible, given the small number of applications in the last few years, to make grants for

a longer period of time without an increase in funds, IF that should be the decision of the board.

R. Epperson moved that we approve the recommendation of the Grants Committee report relative

to a 3-year total continuing grant of $15,000. Seconded by N. Pocklington. The motion was amended

to include grant money being distributed contingent on receiving an annual report. N. Pocklington as

the second approved the amendment. Motion passed.

Section Liaison: Chair Mark provided a list of the AIS Section presidents, membership secretaries and

editors. A list of conventions and activities were included. She reported that the sections are looking

forward to receiving the updated The Handbook For Judges and Show Officials.

Silent Auction: Chair Gormley’s report was read by J. Bonino. The silent auction is being set up for the

2004 Convention. She has the support of Kitty Loberg and Char Holte, computer experts, to prepare

record-keeping sheets for the silent auction. The initial announcement/solicitation for the 2004 Silent

Auction will be in the October 2003 and the January 2004 AIS Bulletins. She urged everyone to send

the details of their donations as early as possible.

Slides: Chair Mull provided a list of slide programs available and reported 108 requests for sets with

2,160 people viewing them in 2003. He has upgraded some sets and added new sets of popular programs.

He reported that he has been unable to obtain all the slides to complete a set of new introductions and

requested assistance from hybridizers with these iris.

He addressed the addition of the programs on CDs or DVDs. He is willing and ready to work

with the sections to create these for the individual classifications or groupings of iris. He suggests that

some policies should be set.T. Aitken appointed a committee of Chairman J. Jones, B. Mull,G. Snyder,

R. Plank and M. Lowe to meet and report at the Spring Board Meeting.

Surplus Bulletins: Chair Violette - No report

Symposium: Chair G.Snyder submitted a report listing the winners of the Symposium from 1961-1994.

He advised that symposium data is on a web site at http://irisarian.dynip.com/cgi-bin/symp.cgi. It was

suggested that we retire the winning iris each year when it wins this award so it will not be repeated each

year as it has in the past. A discussion followed but the Symposium format will remain as it is for the

time being.

Youth: Chair Jean Morris reported as of 2003 there are 349 youth members (211 regular youths and 138

classroom iris project (CIP) members). She welcomed the new Regional Youth Chairs:Norine Veal (1),

JoAnne Maier (2), David Stoll (4), Randell Bowen (5), Sue Ann Barnes (7) and Paul Gossett (22).

Regions 2, 7, 13, 14, 15, 18 and 22 have CIPs in place.

Rhizomes were sent to many AIS youth members and everyone is encouraged to send and donate

irises. She thanked John Jones and the Westbay Iris Society, and the Greater St. Louis and Kirkwood

Iris Societies for donating iris to the youth. She also thanked everyone for the various types of donations

that are given to the youth movement.

Announcements: Betty Coyle, Chairman of the 2004 AIS Convention requested the names of newly

registered seedlings be sent to Region 14 by February 1 and that instructions be sent for disposition of

guest iris.The Spring Convention and Board Meeting will be in Fresno, California on April 19-20, 2004.

The host hotel, Radisson ($88 per night), is located at 2233 Ventura Street, Fresno, CA 93721. Phone:

590-268-1000. Call the hotel direct and mention the American Iris Society for the $88 rate). Chair

Betty Coyle can be reached at (707) 834-0750. Email: theirislady2@aol.com.

Many thanks were extended to Lucille Skerston and her Committee members from the Tucson

Area Iris Society as hosts for the Fall Board meeting in Tucson, Arizona.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:15 p.m.,November 8, 2003.

Respectfully submitted,

Carolyn Hawkins

Recording Secretary
